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Section Summary of changes 

Introduction Updated the Introduction section to reflect the discussions 

held on the revision process. 

Scope Expanded and clarified the scope to include: Some of the 

principle provided in this guidance document may also apply to 

low molecular weight heparins and recombinant analogues of 

plasma-derived products. 

Reference product 

(RP) 

Clarified about the use of non-local RP (manufactured from 

different sites as compared to the locally registered RP). 

Quality Added more detail explanation on analytical considerations 

in quality evaluation (including considerations in establishing 

similarity ranges for quality comparisons, and in determining 

similarity). 

Nonclinical  
(in vivo) 

Added new guidance on determining the need for in vivo 

animal studies and on the implementation of the 3Rs Principles 

(“Replace, Reduce, Refine”) to minimise the use of animals in 

testing. 

Clinical  Clarified the roles and relevance of clinical efficacy studies 
for the benefit-risk assessment of biosimilars for the possibilities 
to reduce clinical data requirements (including factors that may 
influence the need for a comparative clinical efficacy and safety 
study). 
 

Clinical 

immunogenicity 

Clarified the conditions in which immunogenicity testing is 

deemed unnecessary. 

Pharmacovigilance Revised the pharmacovigilance requirements according to the 

current Malaysian Guidelines on GVP for Product 

Registration Holder. 

Interchangeability Revised the interchangeability section based on the current 

evidence, which is also aligned with the “Joint statement by 

EMAand Heads of Medicines Agencies in Europe on 

Interchangeability.” 

Labelling 

requirements 

Removed the labelling requirement for package insert with 

regards to interchangeability as NPRA does not regulate 

prescribing practices or issue clinical guidance. 

 


